West Central Neighborhood Council Meeting

West Central Community Center

Minutes of June 10, 2009

Members in Attendance:  Kevin Brownlee, Brad Chinn, Carolyn Connelly, Brenda Corbett, George Craig, Kelly Cruz, Luann DeWood, Dr. Marcus DeWood, Judith Gilmore, Daniel Herbers, Kay Howard,  Bea Lackoff, Toni Lodge, Rose Matisse,  Jenny Mele, Diane Morse, Jobie O’Neal, Annette Owen, Dorothy Spoerhase, JoAnn Stewart.
Excused: Donna Billeter, Judy Craig, Joe Guarisco, Alexis Main, David Padgham, Helen Sandifur , and Louise Stamper. 

Visitors: Sam McKee, Joanne Austin, Stan Glasgow, Jen Hussey, Nancy McLaughlin, Kaye Turner, Rachael Osborn, Edith Huey, Bernadette Powers, Ann Marie Sager, Joe Shogan, Ed Stewart, Stacy Horton.

I. INTRODUCTIONS: Our WCNC Brenda Corbett Chair, called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. with introductions around the room.

II. The meeting minutes of May 8th, 2009 were approved. Chairperson announced that there are now 45 voting members which mean a quorum is 18 members attending.

III. Special City Council Reports:
Chairperson recognized Nancy McLaughlin. She reported on the city finance committee meeting held today, particularly about any federal monies applied for and approved.

The chairperson announced that next Monday night West Central will be hosting the City Council’s town hall forum in the gymnasium.  All are invited.  There will be a PowerPoint presentation that will accent the activities we have been doing this last year and talk about things that we have planned for the future.  

Chairperson welcomes two new qualifying voting members: Donna Billeter and Brad Chinn.  

Judith Gilmore’s report was moved to the front of the agenda as she needed to attend another meeting.

Mayor’s committee on bus benches: Judith reported that this committee formed by the mayor is a short-term committee of 45 to 60 days only. It has been determined that there is a problem with thousands of bus benches with advertising which have been placed at non-authorized STA bus stops.  The STA defines an authorized stop as one where upwards of 10 people board or depart the bus at that stop.  STA has 1,800 authorized stops in the city of Spokane. 

To date, they have authorized and created a Request for Proposal (an RFP).  They, also unanimously agreed that we would not allow electronic billboards on the bus benches.  Stated in the RFP is that whatever company is selected through this RFP process must show their designs to the committee which will have the authority to approve their design.  The successful bidder is also required to maintain the bus benches.  There will be a phone number on every bus bench so if the bus bench has graffiti or is broken you can call that number and they have to have it fixed within 24 hours. If they don’t get it done the city will be paid to do it.  Additionally, in the winter months the selected company will have to shovel to the bus benches and clear the bus benches of snow.  Out of those 1800 bus stops there are 100 sites that have bus benches currently and which are currently authorized stops.  The committee asked that whoever is selected gets to set up 200 bus benches.  Out of that 200 the committee saved 5% so that any neighborhood can ask for benches in their neighborhood.  There is an agreement with STA and the city that if neighborhoods wish to purchase bus benches and they choose their design, the neighborhoods can do that with the approval of City of Spokane staff person, Dave Steele, who will work with STA on installation and maintenance.  The City Council has stated that advertising can continue on the front of the bench backs. The committee is starting with a list of 100 most used bus benches, but there is a list being made that goes into 200, 300 and 400 bus benches, this is something that could continue if the city likes what comes out of this first proposal.  Karen Mobley from City Arts Department has come up with a number of bench designs, patterns and artists will design benches if requested.  We’re trying to get the cost down so by the time you set them in the concrete they will be about $1,000.00 a bus bench or less.  Discussion of designs with an arm through the middle (to prevent sleeping) they will cost a little more than $1,000.00.

IV.
Committee Reports:
· Treasurer’s Report:
The treasurer did not have the bank statement available at the meeting, but from her memory she said there was $7,048.00 and then $419.00 in the Checking. The treasurer stated she will get it written up and send it out by e-mail and let everyone know the totals.  George said between last month and this month about $190.00 should have been netted.  Judith asked if this money was in addition to the money on hold from the Dragon Boat monies from the Parks Foundation.  George said it is separate and explained for everyone present that the Dragon Boat money was money given to the neighborhood from the proceeds of the Dragon Boat Races.  About $6,800.00.  They gave it to West Central for the North Bench Project on our side of the river, adjacent to the White Water Park.  The money is in an interest-bearing account to waiting to be used as things develop with that park. 

· Cannon Park Shelter Update:
George reported that he e-mailed Taylor Bressler on May 29 ,which was supposed to be a good opening date for the barbeque shelter but there was an issue of a couple of addendums for clarification.  The plans are in the hands of Bacon Concrete, Clevenger and Lowell Construction.  The last addendum had a due date of June 10, which is today.  He is still waiting to hear back from them.  

George informed the WCNC of a discussion with NRO Tracy Douglas. Both Cannon Park and Dutch Jake Park are top priorities this summer for patrol officers which emphasis started 3 weeks ago.  They have had “contact” with 20 people (rousted them from the park) and issued approximately 15 tickets for open containers, in addition approximately 20 people got trespass tickets, in which meant they are kicked out of all City parks for the whole season (until September).  Officer Douglas wanted the WCNC to know about the insufficient lighting at Dutch Jake Park.  Evidently the gang crime unit has asked us to explore what we can do to increase the amount of light; it is recommended a low-pressure sodium type fixture be utilized.  Kelly Cruz and Kay Howard will report back on this issue.

· Community Assembly Report:
Kelly Cruz attended this month’s Community Assembly and reported on the highlights.  A community garden program Laurie Kinnear, Richard Rush’s counsel assistant, is working with some neighborhoods.  They are trying to get a community garden program established throughout the City.  Right now they are working with East Central.  

Also, a presentation given by Josie Dix of the Parks Foundation, requested people to maintain and watch over doggie bag dispensers.  Kelly said that if you live near Dutch Jake Park, Cannon Park or Summit Park and want to participate, you may contact Tony Madunich, 363-5458.  You would be committing to watch the dispenser and report if there is a problem with vandalism. They’ll leave bags with you to periodically fill the dispenser as necessary.  

The Mayor was in attendance and presented an overview of the budget. She is asking neighborhoods to invite her to come and give the budget overview.  WCNC will schedule the Mayor in the upcoming meetings.

· West Central Community Development Association:
Rose Matisse reported for Andy. Judith commented that her name was stricken from the official register and she should be on there.  This will be rectified.  Rose then reported that the budget was not ready but they would have it by next month. She was able to report on summer programs. 

There are 55 children enrolled in day camp program.  Which starts on June 18th.  Next Wednesday night there is the kids café where Second Harvest Food Bank has started a program about making nutritious snacks and how to cook.  This will be in the gym next Wednesday night at 7 p.m. 

There is a farmer’s market with vouchers.  If you want a voucher for food and you need food, check with Dorothy Ross who is the head of WIC. 

Head Start graduation celebration is going to be in this room this coming Thursday night.  They have room for 17 kids and they start June 15 to July 31 and they are still taking registrations for fall Head Start day care.  

The IEL (Institute for Extended Learning) has decamped.  Apparently WIC is going to take half the space, so they have half the space available for rental for $435.00 if anybody knows someone who wants to rent that space. Judith mentioned that SNAP, Children’s Health Society or Family Counseling might be interested.  She reported on the computer lab.  She said there isn’t anyone to help keep it going so she believes it is closed.  George asked Rose to let the board know that he been contacted about a potential sponsor. Rose said it was Dr. DeWood.  Dr. DeWood, who in attendance, spoke up and said they are willing to fund a computer camp for kids and adults who want to learn the basics.  He said he thought the camp needed to be publicized. A conversation ensued on how that could be done.  It was determined that Dr. DeWood, Rose and George work out the details.  

Rose reported that the Under the Pines Concert will be on July 2 with an Army Guard band from 6:30 to 8:30.  It’s already funded.  

· Neighborhood Clean up Committee & Dump Pass:
Daniel Herbers reported on the dump pass event that happened this spring.  He said they printed up 200 dump passes.  They passed out 167.  Out of that 103 were used and there are 64 that are null and void.  They were only good for 2 weekends and 2 weeks during that time.  He reported we will be doing another dump pass in the fall but using Community Block Grant money.  Dan said $2,031.00 was spent on this dump pass project.  This was out of a total amount of $5,000.00 grant.  

· Planning Update:

Kelly reported that they had a good attendance at their last 4 meetings.  They had a steady crowd of about 12 to 15 people.  At their last meeting they received the completed neighborhood survey from Professor Patrick Van Inwegen.  He initially started the survey by phone which was not working so they walked the neighborhood, and believes the survey is going to help out quite a bit.  Kelly reported they are also continuing the SWOT analysis.  Also walking tours are going to be scheduled in June, July and August.  It will be on a Saturday, 2 hours in the morning.  First time they will walk the Broadway area and the industrial and centers and corridors.  Next will be the courthouse area and then down by the river and into the neighborhood so we really need to get out on the ground when the weather is nice and get some photographic information. 

The next Stakeholder meeting will be held on the 3rd Thursday, June 18th, at the Native Project, 1803 W Maxwell. All interested in this process are encouraged to attend.  Anyone with questions, please contact Kelly Cruz or George Craig. 

· NUSA Report:

Brenda Corbett reported it was a great tour.  The city lost $75,000 to $100,000 dollars on NUSA this year, but the chairperson felt West Central’s tour was the highlight.  She thanked every one and especially the Native Project for stepping up. 

· Banner Report:

JoAnn Stewart reported that the banners from Holmes Elementary school are in place.  JoAnn hoped all will take a chance to walk to Broadway to see these banners.  We are currently working on Fourth of July banners and they will be the next banner that goes up. 

· Nettleton’s Triangle:

Kevin Brownlee reported on the schematic which was done pro bono.  He said that fundraising will be needed because it is much more elaborate than they had first envisioned (example being an unplanned-for irrigation system).  The name of the park is still under discussion.  There were comments that any screening bushes that are put in should be at least 3 feet up from the ground so that it discourages people sleeping under them.  Kevin reported the gardens are in the preliminary stages, as they haven’t talked to the City about it yet and so they will still have to come up with a use permit.  George said he talked to Tony at the Park Department and he said if we need bark, he will supply it.  Kevin said the dollar estimates were $60,000.00 to $90,000.00 and that he thinks the irrigation part was about $11,000,00,.  Suggestions for fund raising events were discussed (dance at the center), or renaming the park to something like Nettleton Memorial Gardens and people could then donate on behalf of someone.  Kevin will report further in the future. 

· George Mulchan Award: Kay Howard read a letter from the Janie Umphrey, a Career Specialist from North Central High School. She recommended Samantha J. Harris for this year’s award recipient. Along with the letter she included Samantha’s transcript. The George Mulchan committee will meet after the meeting to vote to formally accept Samantha as this year’s award recipient. 
· West Broadway Streetscape/SURGE:
The committee did not have a meeting this month. George reported that the City held an open house on May 20th

There is a problem concerning the street trees.  There are 2 properties where new water lines and meters were put in for irrigation and part of the contract was for the contractor to supply the property owners with the programming device for setting the timers for the water to come on.  As it turns out this was not in the contract.  The two property owners don’t have the device.  We turned on the system, but they will need that to actually take over the care of this.  The devices are $150 each, a motion/second was made to move $ 300.00 plus tax to a line item for the purchase of 2 programming devices. Discussion:  George said that we have about $300,000,00 invested in treescapes and $300.00 seems to be a pretty miniscule amount of money on top of that, that it was an oversight in the contract that needs to be remedied with these property owners. He recommended that we also should commit to replacing any trees that dies.  The vote on the motion was unanimously in favor or moving $300.00 plus tax into a line item for purchase of 2 programming devices.  

A member asked which account is this coming from (for the irrigation controllers)?  Chairperson said we have extra money in the tree account and extra money in the communications account.  Motion was put on the table that we transfer the money required for the controllers from our neighbor communications account which we currently have about $4,136.20 which will be transferred to that account from the West Broadway Improvement Account.  Motion/seconded, no discussion and unanimously approved.  

Special Orders The Day:  

Garth Davis:  Avista Energy Savings Trees program

Garth reported that he is rolling out the Avista Energy Saving Trees Program in West Central. It’s available to people who live in the City of Spokane and/or on Avista power. The goal is to increase the tree canopy within the city of Spokane and to reduce energy costs.  A resident plants a large canopy tree 15 to 30 feet from the southwest corner or on the west side of their house which should provide shade for the house, reducing some energy costs.  Avista is kicking in the majority of the money for trees.  The conservation district is making up the difference and planting the trees. It’s free to a homeowner who agrees to take care of the tree.  They have a master gardener volunteer group who will do a site visit and assure that there is a space. In the fall when it is more favorable for planting they will plant the tree and the homeowner has to agree to take care of it.  This applies to residential only on private property (not businesses).  Avista has given us permission to use several different species and the homeowner can choose what they would like from the available trees. Garth asked the council to please publicize this.  

New Business: Hoopfest Court

Chairperson reports we are going to have a Hoopfest court.  It is going to be located at Cannon Park, located in the northwest corner.  Use of that open area during neighborhood days will still be available. 

Event on Fourth of July.  

Read into record:  You are all invited to the 2009 Fourth of July block party July 4, 2009, Saturday 2 p.m.  It is held at Dean Avenue at Hollis and Sherwood Street.  Come and join the neighborhood celebration of this 14th annual block party.  Please bring your lawn chair and a bowl of salad or a hot dish with a serving spoon.  Barbeque will start at about 3 p.m., parade starts at 2.  face painting and decorations 12 to 2.  If you can give George or Stan a call.

Other new business:  Toni Lodge from Native Projects advised that there is a group who is breaking into cars and wanted the neighborhood to be aware. 

She also announced that May 26 was Native Projects 20th anniversary and they are going to have a series of events this year and also next May which we will keep you informed.  We are very happy with West Central.  She reports that summer camp this year has been increased to 180 kids and they have 300 kids who want to attend and they have to turn kids away. 

Meeting Adjourned at 8:15 p.m. 

